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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

January 5, 2010
Present:  Messrs. Wilson , Alfree, Appleby, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Meek, Peden, Viola, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Also, Mrs. Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly, and Mr. Ben Oyerly of the Good Will Fire Company.
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, January 5, 2010 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.  Mr. Wilson called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
Calendar Additions:  Mr. Wilson said that the Family Foundations charter school staff and a realtor would be touring two Trustee-owned parcels on Friday, January 8.  
Minutes:

The minutes of the November 3, 2009 meeting were approved as written.  The minutes of the December 1, 2009 meeting were approved with the following correction: reference to “addendum” to Amazon lease should read “amendment” to lease. 
Executive Secretary’s Report: 
Ms. MacDonough will meet with Pam Baker of Barbacane Thornton on January 18 to schedule the financial audit.  Mr. Meek and Ms. Fiske will be helping to plan and organize the archives in the new vault space in the Library.  We have purchased a router to enable wireless internet access in Town Hall.

Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  Ms. Fiske spoke of an organization in Philadelphia called the William Penn Foundation, whose purpose is to make grants for the betterment of the Delaware Valley; she will investigate further.
Business from the Floor:
Mr. Meek asked if appropriate care is being taken regarding the deer hunting at Penn Farm, and how it is being structured.   Various Trustees have had questions from the community about how this is handled.  There followed a discussion of the guidelines and practices being used.  All hunters are licensed. Erv Thatcher and Keith Wilson are coordinating the activity. There is a level of protection, as we do not charge a fee and thus the hunters take the liability on themselves.  Ms. Ross asked what would happen if a hunter injured a passerby.  Mr. Taylor said there would be an analysis of negligence, but he believes we are taking reasonable precautions.  Our efforts will also have the effect of thinning the herd and thus decreasing the danger of accidents caused by deer crossing roads in the area.
Ben Oyerly, one of the career staff of the Good Will Fire Company, attended the meeting to describe planned improvements to the boat ramp at the foot of Third Street and inquire about the status of the agreement which is to be signed by the Trustees in order to go forward.  Mr. Taylor said it is in the final stages of completion between him and the City Solicitor. 
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting.
Family Foundations Academy Expansion – FFA Charter School has a proposal pending regarding expanding the school.  Mr. Alfree recently spoke with Pete Davisson of Jackson Cross Realty, who is now working with them to develop a viable expansion plan, including looking at other sites.  (Mr. Taylor said Jackson Cross was involved in the initial site planning for the school.)  The PDC considered the plans and the circumstances and pointed out that in 2006 the school personnel specifically assured us that even if grades were added, the building would be held to a maximum of 400 students, thus the number of classrooms per grade would be decreased.  This was a key point of the original decision to approve the school.
Mr. Alfree said that he hopes to take action so that the school would not waste time applying for various permits and approvals from the Planning Commission and City.  He then made the following motion: “I move that the Board withhold support for any structural expansion of the current Family Foundation Academy facility to accommodate more than 400 students, the agreed-upon student limit when the original agreement to lease the property to the FFA was acted upon by this Board.”  Mr. Appleby seconded.
Mr. Castagno asked what the basis for the desired number of 400 was.  Mr. Alfree said that the school came up with that threshold number after we raised concerns about traffic, parking, etc.  Mr. Gallagher said that the expansion plan would also alter the building significantly (e.g. adding a gymnasium) and impact on the original decision framework whereby the building as built could be fitted out for other uses should the school not succeed.  Mr. Castagno asked what are the negative externalities, and what other solutions could be found to solve these problems?  He said that the school should be challenged to offer other solutions.  He said that realistically it would be difficult to find another tenant to fill that building at this time.  Mr. Appleby said that even if adequate parking was provided, it would not solve the congestion at drop-off/pick-up time. Mr. Meek said it was important to ask if an increase in size would be matched by a benefit to either the Trust or the community. Mr. Castagno said that four years ago the school had no way to anticipate its level of success, and that the school was a productive use of land that had been vacant for a long time; and that there should be mutually satisfactory solutions. Mr. Viola said that use of the property as a school, especially given the surrounding uses, had been viewed as a positive when the project was approved, and that possible options should be explored as long as our concerns were satisfied. Mr. Alfree said that he did not feel that we have yet received complete and specific responses to all of the points raised in our letter of October 13.  
Mr. Alfree then moved to table the motion, revisit the issue at the next Property Development meeting, and address the motion in February.  Mr. Alfree asked for a roll call vote on the motion to table.  Motion failed, as follows [reasons/clarifications in brackets]:

Yea (5): Castagno [opportunity to explore all options to solve problems should be given]; Fiske [another month will not matter]; Gallagher [a month will not make a difference]; Ross [in order to allow them to address all concerns]; Viola [same reason as Mr. Castagno and in support of Mr. Alfree’s motion].
Nay (7): Alfree, Appleby, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Meek, Peden, Wilson
Abstain (1): Yacucci
Mr. Wilson then called for a vote on the original motion, as above. (To withhold support for any structural expansion of current facility.)  Motion passed, as follows:
Yea (11): Alfree, Appleby, DeAscanis, Fiske [lack of confidence in school’s ability to adequately address situation], Gallagher [in view of original commitment by school to 400 limit], Gambacorta, Meek, Peden, Ross, Wilson, Yacucci.
Nay (2):  Castagno, Viola
Burger King – Mr. Taylor and Odyssey Foods’ attorneys are finalizing terms of the new lease. 

Amazon Lease – Amendment to the lease as negotiated for the 2007-2012 term is with McConnell Development’s attorney and should be signed soon.
Castle Dealership – Will not be renewing their lease at 100 N. DuPont Highway as of April 30.  Mr. Alfree has had several conversations about development possibilities and tenants of various types for the site, including a proposal by Richard Stat (tenant of the Farmers Market complex).  One national chain prospect will be making a site visit.  Another has proposed a use for half of the existing building.  The Committee recommended against this, for practical reasons (how to use the other half), income reasons, and also because the proposed business would compete with Burger King. 
Penn Mart/Interstate Management – It has been confirmed that Thriftway has closed, and National Wholesale Warehouse has been closed for many months.  Further communications are likely from the tenant as to lease modification.
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Ms. Ross reporting.
Ms. Ross said that most of the expected annual grant applications have been received.  The Committee will be interviewing major grantees and holding meetings to review the applications.
Ms. Ross said she would like a roll call vote regarding the issue of developing a landscaped area of engraved bricks as a memorial program for persons looking for this type of opportunity through the Trust.  The Committee feels that this would be more appropriate and easier to administer than benches, trees, and the like.  Mr. Alfree said that first it should be determined whether the sense of the Board is to be involved in a memorial program at all.  Mr. Viola said that the new library has a brick program planned and feels it would be detrimental to start a competing program.  After some discussion, Ms. Ross moved to approve exploring the development of some type of memorial program by the Trustees to accommodate requests.  Mr. Gallagher seconded. Motion was defeated as follows:

Yea (5):  Fiske [no harm in further exploration], Gallagher [citizens are asking for it and we have obligation to look into it; a brick program could work without the maintenance problems of other methods], Meek, Ross [same as Mr. Gallagher], Yacucci 
Nay (8):  Alfree, Appleby [has never been approached in entire term], Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Peden, Viola, Wilson [too many possible pitfalls]
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE/PENN FARM – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.
Mr. Castagno reported that the final Old Library roof items have been completed; the Fire Company roof repair is in final stages; tennis courts are being evaluated for repair needs; and more details are awaited regarding the “stimulus” drainage projects.

Mr. Wilson then described his effort to restructure the Penn Farm Committee as a long-range strategic planning committee.  He has asked Mr. Appleby and Mr. Castagno to serve, in conjunction with subject area professionals including Michael McGrath from State Ag Lands Preservation and four others.  The group would tap other experts as necessary.  Mr. Wilson sketched out a timeline which would ideally result in the selection of a new tenant to reside on/operate the farm by January 2011.

Mr. Appleby spoke about tying the Farm property in with Bellanca and the Little League fields, and is setting up a meeting with DelDOT to discuss an overpass or other ways to make the area more pedestrian/bicycle friendly.  Delaware Greenways may be involved as well, and provide a source of support.  Mr. Castagno then recapped the progress of maintenance on the farm house and the fields.  Major utilities have been addressed except for the septic system.  The family plans to hold an auction in March.  Mr. Wilson hopes to have a tour of the Farm for the Board in the spring.  
FINANCE COMMITTEE – Mr. Appleby reporting.
The PNC and Wilmington Trust Quarterly Review meetings will be on January 27.  The Committee continues to interview additional financial institutions.  
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No update.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
Mr. Viola said that the exterior work is essentially completed.  Reopening is targeted for early April.  
OPEN SPACE – No update.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No update.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No update.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE 
No longer exists in Committee form; Property Maintenance is the liaison currently.
OTHER COMMITTEES
Mr. Alfree said the Nominating Committee (chairs of PDC, PMC, Finance and Outreach) will tentatively meet on January 18.  Slate will be introduced in February, voted on in March.
COMMUNICATIONS
· Letter from Council President Barthel requesting funding for heater repairs at Banks Building.
· Letter from William Mitchell of Bear expressing interest in plans for tennis courts.

· Victoria Foods, operators of the fish truck at the Farmers Market, inquiring about availability of the Quigley produce stand.
· Jack’s Bistro request for liquor license.
· Letter from NC Historical Society advising of display to be mounted in Town Hall in May.
Mr. Wilson commented on the mechanics of the annual fund allocation to the City.  He said it might be more viable to allow the City to request a certain pot of funds and let them decide internally on how they wish to use it.  The system currently requires spending categories to be earmarked, and the City to invoice us for reimbursement of specific items.  After discussion it was decided that we will adhere to the customary policy.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 9:10 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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